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June 8, 2005 
 
 
 
Dear Iowa Congressional Delegation: 
   
SUBJECT: NW 70th AVENUE RECONSTRUCTION PROJECT UPDATE 

 
It is with great excitement that the City of Johnston delegation returns to 
Washington, D.C. as part of the Greater Des Moines Partnership’s 2005 26th 
Annual Washington, D.C. Trip.  Since our last visit in June 2004, a great 
deal of progress has been made on the City’s NW 70th Avenue 
reconstruction project, the following is a brief synopsis of those changes: 
 
o The City of Johnston has completed design of Phase 1 of the project, 

with construction to begin in July 2005 with completion in the fall of 
2006. 

o The City of Johnston anticipates commencing design of Phases 2 and 
3 of the project by January 2006 to allow construction to commence by 
the spring of 2007. 

o The Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) has 
increased its funding participation by funding an additional $1,250,000 
in 2007 and $875,000 in 2008 for various phases of the project. 

o The City of Johnston requests $7 million in federal funding ($5.0 million 
in 2006, $1 million in 2007 and $1 million in 2008). 

 
I encourage you to review the enclosed Executive Summary, Letters of 
Support, Project Maps and Cost Estimates for additional information on the 
NW 70th Avenue reconstruction project.  The City is hopeful federal funding 
assistance can be made available so that we can proceed with 
reconstruction of this roadway, in a timely fashion. 
 
Thank you for your continued support and consideration of this project.  If 
you have any questions, please visit with any member of the City of 
Johnston delegation during our visit to Washington, D.C. 
 
Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
Brian J. Laurenzo 
Mayor of Johnston 
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Executive Summary 
NW 70th Avenue  

       City of Johnston, Iowa 
 
NW 70th Avenue has taken on a significant role in Homeland Security for the United 
States of America and the State of Iowa.  Since the events of September 11, 2001, 
all traffic entering or exiting Camp Dodge has been diverted to a secured entrance 
on NW 70th Avenue.  The road not only serves as the only access to Camp Dodge, 
but also, plays a significant role in the transportation system of Northwest Polk 
County: 

 
• NW 70th Avenue was once part of the State of Iowa highway system (US 

Highway 44); 
• NW 70th Avenue serves as a primary access to the Saylorville Lake 

Recreation Area, a U.S. Army Corp of Engineers project; 
• NW 70th Avenue serves as a major commuter route for Northwest Polk 

County providing access to and from the Des Moines metropolitan area; 
and, 

• NW 70th Avenue is one of only two east/west connectors in the City of 
Johnston (the other is NW 62nd Avenue). 

 
Homeland Security and Camp Dodge 
 
Due to the increase in traffic, the age and condition of the road, NW 70th Avenue is in 
need of reconstruction to meet the current and future needs of our country’s 
Homeland Security and the regional and local traffic demands.  Factors that support 
the immediate need for road improvements include: 
 

• In August 2004, two soldiers being deployed to Iraq were killed in a truck 
rollover accident on NW 70th Avenue just west of the Camp Dodge 
entrance.  What caused the truck to leave the roadway is unknown; 
however, the fatalities could have been prevented had the roadway not 
had such steep rural ditches. 

• Camp Dodge has been heavily tasked to fight the war on terror by 
mobilizing forces for Operation Noble Eagle for homeland defense, 
Operation Enduring Freedom in Afghanistan, Iraqi Freedom and KFOR in 
Kosovo. 

• Due to the Department of Defense Base Realignment and Closure Plan, a 
new Armed Forces Readiness Center, a U.S. Army Recruiting Battalion, 
and United States Marine Corp and Navy Reserve Units are planned for 
the Camp that would house up to 250 full time personnel and support 
1,000 troops. 
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• Camp Dodge has been approved as an equipment rebuild site to repair 
battle damaged vehicles and weapons systems.  This unit will consist of 
200 full time soldiers and be operational in June 2005.  This unit has the 
potential to double the amount of truck traffic into the Camp. 

• Since September 11, 2001, Camp Dodge has processed over 6,500 Guard 
men and women for active duty. 

• Camp Dodge was recently designated as the Regional Training Center for 
Counter-drug activities.  It will serve more than 2,500 trainees per year. 

• Camp Dodge serves an important role for Iowa communities as it is home 
to the Iowa Law Enforcement Academy. 

• Camp Dodge is a growing regional training center, which currently provides 
training to approximately 400,000 soldiers, sailors, airmen and Marines 
from Iowa and surrounding states on an annual basis. 

• Camp Dodge hosts 140,000 civilian personnel each year for training, 
meetings, conferences and youth activities. 

• Camp Dodge estimates that annually approximately 50,000 service, 
contractor and maintenance vehicles enter and exit the facilities in addition 
the other traffic previously discussed. 

• Camp Dodge hosts a number of tenant agencies including: 
 

o Counter Drug Task Force 
o Iowa Law Enforcement Academy  
o Veterans Affairs Record Center  
o Regional Training Institute  
o Iowa Communications Network  
o Department of Public Safety Communications Center  
o Gold Star Museum  
o National Guard Credit Union  
o Post Exchange  
o National Maintenance Center  
o Unitech, Incorporated 
o Ordinance Training Battalion 

 
Traffic Counts and Movement 
 
Traffic counts taken in 1996 indicate NW 70th Avenue carried 3,700 to 5,700 vehicles 
per day.  Traffic counts taken in 2000 indicate an increase to 8,400 to 8,600 vehicles 
per day.  Based on the City’s comprehensive planning process, traffic counts on NW 
70th Avenue are estimated to increase to 11,350 by 2007, and more than double the 
current traffic to 19,500 by 2012. 

 
During the floods of 1993, access to Camp Dodge from the west was cut off due to 
the flooding of Beaver Creek over the roadway.  Personnel trying to access the 
Camp from the west had to travel through Granger, Iowa. 
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The current condition of NW 70th Avenue is inadequate for military convoy usage.  
The road is heavily traveled, it has inadequate shoulders and there is a high risk for 
accidents.  The efficiency of the road is limited due to the lack of turn lanes and other 
improvements.  Traffic flow is often interrupted as the city repairs the deteriorating 
road surface.  The city has completed as many as 70 concrete patches in any given 
year. 
 
Project Description:  
 
The project consists of reconstructing NW 70th Avenue from NW Beaver Drive to NW 
86th Street, the NW 70th Avenue interchange with Merle Hay Road and a segment of 
Merle Hay Road.  The following is a brief description of each of the project phases: 
 
Phase 1: Includes the removal of the NW 70th Avenue/Merle Hay Road interchange 

and reconstruction of the interchange to an at grade signalized 
intersection, reconstruction of Merle Hay Road from Northglenn Drive to 
NW Beaver Drive to a four-lane roadway with turn lanes, and 
reconstruction of NW 70th Avenue from NW Beaver Drive to just east of 
Northglenn Drive. 

 
Phase 2: Includes the reconstruction of NW 70th Avenue from the Phase 1 terminus 

to near the Camp Dodge/Pioneer Hi-bred International, Inc. entrances to a 
four-lane roadway with turn lanes at Northglenn Drive. 

 
Phase 3: Includes the reconstruction of NW 70th Avenue from the Phase 2 terminus 

to NW 86th Street to a four-lane roadway with turn lanes and traffic signals 
at the Camp Dodge/Pioneer Hi-bred International, Inc. entrance. 

 
In June 2003, the City completed a traffic analysis study, which indicated that the 
traffic on NW 70th Avenue will more than double in the next ten years to more than 
19,000 vehicles per day.  Based on this information, it is the City’s belief that a four-
lane roadway from Merle Hay Road to NW 86th Street is necessary.   
 
Project Funding and Scheduling: 
 
The total cost of the project is approximately $17.98 million, in order to maintain 
access to all properties during construction and to maintain a realistic construction 
schedule the project has been phased over a three-year period.  The City has to date 
secured $3,449,087 in Surface Transportation Program funds in Federal Fiscal 
Years 2005-2008, allocated by the Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning 
Organization (MPO) for the NW 70th Avenue/Merle Hay Road Intersection segment 
of the project.  The table below provides a breakdown of costs by year reflecting the 
revised project costs: 
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Year Total Cost Federal 
Request 

Federal 
Per. 

Local 
Share 

Local 
Per. 

MPO 
Share 

MPO 
Per. 

2004 $528,080  0% $528,080 100%  0% 

2005/
2006 $7,160,878  0% $4,586,791 64% $2,574,087 36% 

2007/
2008 $10,279,836 $7,000,000* 68% $2,422,836 24% $875,000 8% 

Total $17,986,794 $7,000,000 39% $7,537,707 42% $3,449,087 19% 

*Includes $5,000,000 from Transportation Reauthorization Bill and $1,000,000 
Appropriations in 2007 and 2008. 

 
The NW 70th Avenue project began in Fiscal Year 2004 with design Phase 1 of the 
project.  Phase 1 of the project will be constructed over a two-year period beginning 
in July 2005 with completion in the fall of 2006.  Phase 1 of the project includes 
reconstruction of the NW 70th Avenue/Merle Hay Road intersection and 
reconstruction of Merle Hay Road from Northglenn Drive to NW Beaver Drive.  It is 
anticipated design of Phases 2 and 3 of the project will begin by January 2006, with 
construction beginning by the spring of 2007 (see attached map depicting year of 
construction for each segment).  It is anticipated construction will take two 
construction seasons, to ensure uninterrupted access to Camp Dodge and Pioneer 
during the entire reconstruction process.   
 
The City of Johnston has made a tremendous investment in Phase 1 of the project, 
relying on only local funding for the remaining phases of the project will significantly 
delay the completion of the total project, most likely extending the project from four 
years to six or more years.  Typically, the City uses special assessments, to 
benefited property owners, as well as proceeds from General Obligation Bonds as 
methods of financing road improvements.  A majority of NW 70th Avenue from NW 
86th Street to Merle Hay Road is bordered by Camp Dodge on the north and the 
Pioneer Hi-Bred International Research Fields on the south.  With Camp Dodge 
being a non-tax producing government property and the Pioneer Hi-Bred property 
having the ability to agriculturally defer the assessment, a significant financial burden 
is placed on the residents and businesses.  Therefore, due to the increased 
importance NW 70th Avenue now has to Homeland Security, the City of Johnston is 
seeking financial assistance, as identified above, from the federal government to 
fund the improvements to NW 70th Avenue.    
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Metropolitan Support 
 
This past year, the Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning Organization again 
verified its support of the NW 70th Avenue reconstruction project by providing an 
additional $1,250,000 to Phase 1 of the project and $875,000 to Phase 3 of the 
project, bringing their total contribution of Surface Transportation Program funds for 
the entire project to $3,449,087.   
 
In addition to providing funding, the Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning 
Organization has been instrumental in supporting the project the past couple of years 
in many other ways.  Realizing the importance of the NW 70th Avenue project the 
Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning Organization upgraded the Federal 
Functional Classification on the roadway from Collector to Minor Arterial in November  
of 2002.  In January of 2003, the Des Moines Area Metropolitan Planning 
Organization further supported the project, by amending the Horizon Year 2025 
Long-Range Transportation Plan to include the NW 70th Avenue project.  In addition, 
many other state agencies and local governments have supported the project 
including, Polk County, the City of Grimes, the Iowa Department of Transportation, 
and the Iowa National Guard (Camp Dodge). 
 
Environmental Impacts 
 
McClure Engineering Company, on behalf of the City, has contacted various 
agencies concerning the environmental impacts of the project; the following two 
pages discuss their findings. 
 
 
 

















 

   

 
 

CONTACT INFORMATION: 
 

CITY OF JOHNSTON 
6221 MERLE HAY ROAD, P.O. BOX 410 

JOHNSTON, IOWA 50131 
515-278-2344 PHONE 

515-278-2033 FAX 
 

BRIAN J. LAURENZO, MAYOR  
LAURENZO.BRIAN@DORSEY.COM 

 

PAULA S. DIERENFELD, COUNCIL MEMBER 
PSD@NYEMASTER.COM 

 

MICHAEL A. WILSON, COUNCIL MEMBER 
90CYCLONE@MCHSI.COM 

 

JAMES P. SANDERS, CITY ADMINISTRATOR 
JSANDERS@CI.JOHNSTON.IA.US 

 

DAVID R. WILWERDING, CITY PLANNER 
DWILWERDING@CI.JOHNSTON.IA.US 




